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RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES
AND STATION PERSONNEL

MONDAY, FEBRUARY 8, 1960

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SPECIAL SUBCOMMITTEE 0N LEGISLATIVE OVERSIGHT
oF THE COMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE AND FOREIGN CoMMERCE,
Washington, D.C.

The special subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10 a.m., in the
caucus room, Old House Office building, Hon. Oren Harris (chair-
man of the special subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Harris (presiding), Mack, Rogers of
Texas, Moss, Bennett, Springer, Derounian, and Devine.

Also present: Robert %V E?shman, chief counsel; Herman C. Beas-
ley, chief clerk to the special subcommittee; Beverly M. Coleman,
%rincipal attorney; Jack Marshall Stark, minority counsel; Oliver

astland, chief investigator; and James P. Kelly, investigator.

The Ciarryan. The committee will come to order.,

Today the Special Subcommittee on Legislative Oversight begins
hearings and I wish to now announce the schedule.

Pursuant to a commitment of the committee of last N ovember, the
hearings today are related primarily to the question of payola, and
other matters relating thereto

At its hearings in November 1959, the subcommittee learned from
Max Hess, owner of the Hess Bros. Department Store, of Allentown,
Pa., about numerous secret payments made to obtain plugs for that
store, or its wares, on radio and television programs. Hess testified
that this “is a common practice.”

At the close of those hearings, a letter was inserted into the record
which alleged that commercial bribery has become a prime factor in
determining what music is played in many broadcast programs and
what musical records the pu%lic is surreptitiously induced to buy.

Since that time, the subcommittee has been flooded with complaints
from all parts of the country about this, and related practices,
whereby the selection of material sent over the airwaves 1as been
influenced by undisclosed economic inducements. When this hap-
pens, we are told, the public interest suffers in many ways. The
quality of broadcast programs declines when the choice of program
materials is made, not in the public Interest, but in the interest of
those who are willing to pay to obtain exposure of their records.
The public is misled as to the popularity of the records played.

Moreover, these practices constitute unfair competition with honest
businessmen who refuse to engage in them. They tend to drive out
of business small firms who %ac the means to survive this unfair
competition.

1



2 RESPONSIBILITIES OF BROADCASTING LICENSEES

Under House Resolution 56, 86th Congress, this subcommittee is
charged with the responsibility of investigating advertising, fair com-
petition and labeling, and the administration and enforcement by
departments and agencies of the Government of provisions of law
relatig to subjects within the jurisdiction of the Committee on Inter-
state and Foreign Commerce. Therefore, it has a duty to investigate
these complaints to determine whether practices are being followed
which are contrary to the public interest, and if so, whether they can
be prevented by a diligent enforcement of existing laws or whether
additional legislation is necessary.

In the hearings beginning this morning, the inquiry will be directed
to four major questions:

1. Payments to licensees and employees thereof to obtain the broad-
casting of material for the commercial advantage of the payor, with-
out having any announcement made of such payments.

2. Unfair advantages obtained by manufacturers, distributors and
others through the use of licensed facilities for the broadcasting of
hidden commercials and presentation of material intended to deceive
the viewing and listening public.

3. Misrepresentation to prospective advertisers that they will be
served more advantageously and economically through the use of a
particular licensed broadcasting station than t irough the use of other
advertising media.

4. The extent to which station licensees are delegating control to
others of the type of material broadcast.

The subcommittee has not, and I repeat, has not prejudged anfy of
these matters. 'The object of these hearings is to learn what the facts
are. Since the subcommittee’s only purpose is to obtain information
necessary for the discharging of its legislative duties, it has not under-
taken an exhaustive inquiry, indeed, there has not been sufficient time
or personnel, into all the cases of alleged wrongdoing which have come
to its attention. Its purpose, rather, is to look into representative
situations which will reveal the nature and scope of the problem.

The last 2 or 3 days it has been called to my attention there is great
concern in the fact that the subcommittee may be singling out one or
two persons or a particular station or a particular situation. I do not
know where such rumors or reports started, but they are wholly un-
founded, and I sincerely hope that those who are concerned will realize
that it is not the subcommittee’s objective to single out any particular
place, area, group, station, or party involved.

We are after, as I have said, the facts, to determine if we can, a
pattern in this particular matter. I want that to be made very clear
at the outset.

The hearings scheduled for this week are but the beginning. At
a later date the subcommittee will hold hearings concerning these
practices in Pennsylvania and man{{other parts of the country.

The first witness this morning is Mr. Norman Prescott. Mr. Pres-
cott has requested the committee for an executive session. I have a
wire under date of February 7, 1960, at 2:07 p.m. which reads in
part as follows:

The undersigned, having been summoned to appear before your committee on
Monday, February 7, 1960 hereby requests an executive hearing as provided for
under the rules of the House.
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That comes under rule X1, 26, Rules of the House of Representa-
tives, paragraph (m), and I quote for the record :

If the committee determines that evidence or testimony of an investigative
hearing may tend to defame, degrade, or incriminate any person, it shall-—

(1) Receive such evidence or testimony in executive session ;

(2) Afford such person an opportunity voluntarily to appear as a wit-
ness; and

(3) Receive and dispose of requests from such persons to subpena addi-
tional witnesses.

In view of the official request which the committee has received,
and in view of the rules of the House, we must go into executive ses-
sion with the committee for the purpose of determining whether or
not such request shall be granted. Therefore, the subcommittee will
recess this hearing for the moment and will retire into executive ses-
sion. T assume that it will probably take an hour, or something like
that, for the information of those present who are interested in that.
Therefore, we are at recess in this hearing, and the committee will
retire to its committee room for an executive session.

(Whereupon, at 10:20 a.m., the committee went into executive ses-
sion in room 1334, New House Office Building.)

The special subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:25 a.m., in
room 1334, Old House Office Building, Hon. Oren Harris (chairman
of the special subcommittee) presiding, a quorum being present.

(The testimony taken at this executive session was released by the
subcommittee by vote taken February 17, 1960.)

The CrairMaN. The committee will come to order.

Are you Mr. Prescott ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir; I am.

The CHairmaN. Mr. Prescott, I have a wire purported to be one of
yours from Palm Beach, Fla., dated February 7, 1960, received 2:07

.m., requesting an executive hearing under the Rules of the House.
s this your request ?

Mr. Prescort. Yes,sir. I sentthe wire yesterday.

The Cuamrman. Will you be sworn ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

The Cuamrman. Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you will
give to this subcommittee will be the truth, the whole truth, and
nothing but the truth, so help you God ?

Mr. Prescorr. I do.

The Cuairyan. Have a seat, Mr. Prescott.

Mr. Prescorr. Thank you.

TESTIMONY OF NORMAN PRESCOTT, NEWTON, MASS.

The Cuamnan. Mr. Prescott, what is your home address?

Mr. Prescorr. I live in Newton, Mass.

The CHAIRMAN., Where?

Mr. Prescorr. Newton, Mass. 1, also, spend 3 or 4 days a week in
New York. My business takes me there.

The CHaRMAN. What is your business?

Mr. Prescorr. I now work for Embassy Pictures which is, pri-
marily, a motion picture production and releasing company.

The CrarmaN. You have an attorney present, is that true?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes; I do.
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The CraIrRMAN. For the record I think that he had better state his
name and address. :

Mr. Kvarrerp. My name is Myron Klarfeld, attorney at law, 20
Pemberton Square, Boston.

The CHAIRMAN. Are you familiar with the rules of procedure based
on the rules of the House ?

Mr. KLARFELD. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I have had an opportunity to
read the rules prior to coming to this session this morning.

The CuatryaN. You, therefore, are aware of vhe fact that under
the rules a witness may be accompanied by counsel for the purpose of:
advising him of his constitutional rights?

Mr. Krarrerp. Yes, sir.

The Cramman. Very well. Mr. Prescott, the rules of the House
provide that if the committee determines that evidence or testimony
will tend to defame, degrade, or incriminate a person it shall:

(1) Receive such evidence or testimony in executive session; (2) afford such
a person an opportunity voluntarily to appear as a witness ; and (3) receive and
dispose of requests from such person to subpena additional witnesses.

Do you feel that the testimony you give to this subcommittee would
come within the provision of the rule just read ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir; I do. -

The Cuamryman. That is the reason that you make the request to be
heard in executive session ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir. :

The Cuammax. I think a copy of the subpena should be included
in the record. And it will so be included at this point in the record,
unless there is objection.

(The document referred to follows:)

By AUTHORITY OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES OF THE CONGRESS OF THE
UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

To

You are hereby commanded to summon Norm Prescott, also known as Norman
Pransky to be and appear before the Special Subcommittee on Legislative Over-
gights (vested under authority of House Res. 56 and 136 86th Congress) of the
Interstate and Foreign Commerce Committee of the House of Representatives of
the United States, of which Committee and Subcommittee Honorable Oren Harris
is chairman, in their chamber in the city of Washington, on Monday, February
8, 1960 at the hour of 9:30 a.m., then and there to testify touching matters of
inquiry committed to said Committee, and he is not to depart without leave of
said Subcommittee.

Herein fail not, and make return of this summons.

Witness my hand and the seal of the House of Representatives of the United
States at the city of Washington, this 8th day of January, 1960.

[sEAL] OREN HARRIS,

Chairman.

Subpena for Norman Prescott before the Committee on the 8th day of Feb-
ruary 1960.

Served 3 p.m., January 23, 1960 Rockefeller Center, 1270 6th Avenue, New
York City.

By : James P. Kelly.

The CrammaN. Mr. Prescott, is it your position that your testi-
mony might defame, degrade or incriminate someone ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, it is.

The Caarman. Other than yourself?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.
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The Crairuan. Mr. Lishman, I believe that you can proceed.

Mr. Krarrerp. I would like to make a short statement off the rec-
ord, if I may—a very brief one to yourself and the members of your
committee regarding my client, Mr. Prescott, with your permission,
sir.

The 7CHAIRMAN. You say that you would like to make this off the
record ?

Mr. Krarrerp. I do not think the contents of my statement would
affect materially the testimony that my client is going to give and,
therefore, I request that, perhaps, if the chairman feels it should be
on the record it may be taken, if not it does not particularly make
any difference to me, but in my own opinion I do not think it will
affect what will transpire here.

The CrairyaN. We will put it on the record, and then if we feel
1t is appropriate to do so, we can take it out.

Mr. Kuarrerp., Yes, this is our second trip to Washington, Mr.
Chairman. And my client’s position in the business world to(iay is
of such a delicate nature, with regard to this particular hearing, that
I would like to make two requests in his behaf)f for the chairman and
the committee to consider, at the conclusion of the evidence given by
my client today.

The first would be, considering what he will testify to, the com-
mittee and the chairman would use their sound discretion with rela-
tion to his testimony as to other persons.

" And my second request in behalf of my client is, if it is at all pos-
sible we should like to be excused, if we can be of no further assistance
to the committee.

Thank you.

The Cramyax. I think that in view of the request that it should
remain on the record.

Proceed, Mr. Lishman. _

Mr. Lisaman. Before beginning an interrogation of the witness, I
should like the record to be clear, that as a result of the work of our
investigators before they interviewed Mr. Prescott, they discovered a
considerable amount of documentary proof revealing t¥1at Mr. Pres-
‘cott was an active participant in many different practices which, ap-
parently, go on in the field of payola. I think the record should show
that Mr. Prescott seriously debated, as to whether he would appear
here, because he felt originally that he would be accused of putting
the finger on someone. As a matter of fact, according to the docu-
mentary proof we had already discovered we were able to confront Mr.
Prescott at every turn with facts from these documents. So the re-
sult is, that this morning I think we are in the position where we can

roceed with leading questions of Mr. Prescott and to introduce the
cplocuments which support the conclusions that may be drawn from his
answers.

Mr. Prescott, prior to July 1959, you were employed, were you not,
as a diskjockey on radio station WBZ and television station WBZ-
TV?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, I was.
Mr. Lisaman. Before that you worked at station WNEW—what
kind of station was that?
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Mr. Prescorr. That was an independent station in New York, pri-
marily on news, et cetera, and I worked for them almost a year while
I was going to school in New York in 1955.

Mr. Lisuman. Is it a fact that you also broadcast some tapes on
WORL?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, I did—I also—

Mr. Lisaman. Where is WORL located ?

Mr. Prescorr. That is a Boston radio station; also, an independent
music and news station, where I was employed from 1950 through
1954, and for 3 or 4 months simultaneously while working at WNEW
in New York.

Mr. LisumaN. What were your duties during that period ¢

Mr. Prescorr. My prime duties on the air?

Mr. LisuMAaN. Yes.

Mr. Prescorr. To play records and perform the duties of what we,
you know, consider the duties of a diskjockey.

Mr. Lisuman. What are those duties?

Mr. Prescort. There are different interpretations of them. A disk-
jockey, primarily, from my point of view, is the fellow who plays
Ehonogra h records, talks about the phonograph records and tries to

e generally entertaining to his audience.

Mr. LisuimaN. And from October 1950, to December 1954, you were
employed by WORL, is that correct ¢

Mr. PrescotT. Yes.

Mr. Lisiman. In February 1948, you obtained a position with
WHDH in Boston ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, I was with them for roughly 3 years.

Mr. Listiatan. What were your duties with that station ¢

Mr. Prescort. At that time I was a staff announcer, and my duties
were, generally I did everything, sports, news programs, diskjockey
shows, interviews, et cetera, until I finally felt that my capabilities
were better directed in the diskjockey field of the business, and from
that point I began to specialize in diskjockey work.

Mr2 Lisuman. Did you remain with that station until February
1950 ¢

Mr. Prescorr. T was with WHDH until 2 weeks prior to October
of 1950, when I joined WORL.

Mr. Lisuman. Is it a fact that you have been employed almost 12
years as a diskjockey at various radio and TV stations in Boston, and
for a short period in New York?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisivan. You left employment with station WBZ in Boston
in July 1959, is that correct ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. And did you not leave WBZ and conclude your ca-
reer as a diskjockey chiefly because you were disgusted with the payola
conditions in the industry ?

Mr. Prescorr. Mr. Lishman, I was not only disgusted with the
payola conditions, but I, frankly—and I admit this—that for the
8 or 9 years of my career, I feel that I performed in an idealistic
capacity, and I had no guilt feelings about doing anything improper.
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The last 2, 215 years of my career, as I explained it to myself, I
apparently became contaminated by the situation and was just so dis-
gusted with myself and with the industry that I wanted to walk away
from it, because I think something happens to every man when he
realizes somewhere in his life that he is no longer just an immature
boy, having a lot of fun, but he now has the responsibilities of a
parent, an({D he does not want to reflect in any way on his family some
of the things that he is ashamed of.

1 was ashamed of myself; I was ashamed of the industry; and I
walked away from it for that reason.

The Cuairman. Pardon the interruption, Counsel.

What industry are you talking about ¢

Mr. Prescorr. The radio industry I am talking about. T have seen
what happened to it from the time I broke into it in 1947. And in a
general simple way it has become a deplorable situation.

The Cratrman. When you talk about payola, what do you mean
by the term “payola”?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, payola exists in many different fashions. It
is almost big business, so far as I can see, because it is the only way
that you can honestly exist today in terms of the manufacturer, pub-
lisher, or an artist.

The opportunities without payola are very limited in this business,
because it seems that in the last 5 years, which have been the big years
of radio, with the diminishing importance of network radio and the
sudden rise of independent radio, everything today is based on the
phonograph record. It is the backbone of the radio station.

And because of the tremendous output of records, and the fierce
competition that exists within the industry, it is a matter of who
can play what, when there is a limited amount of play on the air.
And so now bribery, payola, has become the prime function of this
business to get the record on the air at any cost and to dispose of it
because if you do not, you cannot sell it, you cannot get individual
income.

The Cuarrman. Do you consider payola a form of bribery, then?

Mr. Prescorr. I think it is a form of moral or immoralrgribery;

es, sir.
v The CrarMaN. All right.

You may proceed, Counsel.

Mr. Lisiiman. During approximately the last 4 years of your em-
ployment as a_diskjockey, you accepted payola from various persons
or companies interested in the manufacture, distribution, and sale of
phonograph records, did you not ¢

Mr. Prescort. Yes; Idid, Mr. Lishman.

Mr, Lisuman. When did you first begin to consider taking pay-
ments from record manufacturers, distributors, or promoters for the
playm% of phonograph records on a radio or television station ?

Mr. Prescorr. 1 would say during the period of my last 214 years
in radio.

Mr. Lisuyan. When did you decide to begin accepting payola?

Mr. Prescorr. Just about that time. I would like to qualify that
by simply saying that it was all around me, more so than ever at that
time, and it was very difficult for me to say “No* to it.
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Mr. LisumaN. When you say it was all around you, what do you
mean by that?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, during the course of an average week on the
air in my personal case, I think I received a great deal of offers of
money or gifts to play particular phonograph records. I had my
own personal philosophy about it. I do not want to go into it now,
unless you find it is important later on. But it was around me, and
I am sure it was around everybody else.

Mr. Lisayan. From whom did you receive these offers?

Mr. Prescort. Distributors, publishers, personal managers.

Mr. Lisunan. Of the talent,g

Mr. Prescorr. Of the talent—record companies. I would say that,
generally, from those areas.

- The CramMan. The distributors of what?

Mr. Prescorr. Phonograph records.

Mr. Lisuman. Well, do you wish to add to your testimony con-
cerning the reasons in your opinion why phonograph record manu-
facturers, distributors, promoters, and salesmen were willing to give
payola to diskjockeys, program directors, record librarians, and
others in the position of influencing the programing of phonograph
records on radio and television stations?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, if I can take a typical 4-hour segment on the
radio station—assuming that a diskjockey is on the air from 2 to 6,
the average amount of records that he can play in any 1 hour is
generally speaking roughly 12 to 14 records. That means that over
a total period of 4 hours he might be able to play, roughly, 50 or 52
records. When you stop to analyze that you receive close to 200
sides every week, and you can expose only a certain amount of rec-
ords on a 4-hour show, and one exposure 1s not significant any more,
although it was many years ago, because the so-called radio pie is
so subdivided by so many stations that are playing phonograph
records that you have to——and I think most diskjockeys will agree—
generally play a record for a period of, at least, 4 to 6 weeks today.
At one time you could play records for 3 or 4 days, and you suddenly
got a tremendous reaction on the distributor level, and it would re-
flect in the retail sales.

So because you have to stay with the record for a long period of
time and keep in mind the exposure of it, it is almost impossible to
play the big percentage of the output by the manufacturers. That
1s why payola is functioning today and will continue to function if
something is not done about it, because you have got to get it on the
air. That is the basic premise.

And if it costs money to do it, let us spend the money, and now it
it becoming a case of where a play would bring in maybe $20 or $25
for a couple of weeks period—the competition becoming so fierce that
people are spending $50 and $100 and $150, because they know that
the remuneration on the record, if it is a sell, can mean an awful lot
of money—they could easily recoup what they have invested in getting
it played and establish them with the company. And if they es-
tablish themselves, at the same time they have valuable property that
can go on for a long period.
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Mr. Lismman. During your long experience as diskjockey did
you become aware of station licensees and management views to-
wards payola?

Mr. Y’Rmsco'rr. I would like to answer that question and give my
own %Jersonal opinion.

I, frankly, feel that up until these hearings were brought to light
and the whole payola situation became public that most station man-
agers—and again I qualify this, in my own opinion—were not aware
of the fact t%at payola existed to any great extent. And I do not
think they understood its functions, because there is a marked differ-
ence between the executive staff and the talent staff of a radio station.
And many of them, in my personal relationship—and I do not say
this in their defense—I just Ezel that they never really were interested
in the diskjockey and the distributor and the phonograph manufac-
turer, because they never took the time to become interested in it.

Mr. Lisuman. Is it a fact that the licensee and management are
aware of the payola situation ?

Mr. Prescorr. They are now. They should have been a long time
ago.

gThe Citaryman. I hope that you do not mind an interruption. Let
us try to keep the record clear, if we can, as we go along. You used
that in general terms, Mr. Prescott, about the attitude and the pos-
sibility of the station licensee’s knowledge. Are you trying to indicate
that this situation exists among all radio stations?

Mr. Prescorr. Noj; I cannot go so far as to say that, but I can say
that it exists—you are talking about what attitude and now, Mr, Chair-
man—TI am sorry.

The Crmamman. The attitude of the management. You said that
they should have known a long time ago. .

Mr. Prescort. Noj; I cannot say that for all stations, I say that for
some stations. I know that in my experience, occasionally somebody
would say, “I hope you fellows are not takin payola” and brush it off
like that, and then there were other cases where management would
say, “What is this thing payola that I hear about ?”

You know, is seemed to be a situation where nobody took it seriously.

The Crratrman. Were those inquiries within the last few months
or were they inquiries made from a year or 2 or 3 years ago?

Mr. Prescorr. I am going back to the very inception of payola
which I think started back in 1947, when the record business really
began to flash at that point. I think that was the beginning of the
growing years for the record business, that is what I am talking
about—I am not talking about the situation as it exists now,

The Cnamrman. Did you apply the term “payola” then?

Mr. Prescorr. In 1947¢

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. Prescorr. It existed then. That was the beginning of it.

The CuarMAN. You may proceed.

Mr. Prescorr. Of course, it existed before that in terms of the
situation which was different. And, of course, that goes back to the
band leader, when it was customary for the song plugger to walk up to
a famous player and slip him an envelope with some money in it and
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say, “Look, you have got a coast to coast show and you will be heard
by millions of people here tonight—why not get my song on?®”

I think that is the counterpart of payola, except the form of promot-
ing the song in those days was different, because the independent radio
station was not an important factor pre-1945, let us say.

Mr. Lisuman. Mr. Prescott, do you know whether it is true that
station licensees and management personnel engage in certain practices
with respect to advertising which might fall within the definition of
“payola ¢”

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, I do, Mr. Lishman.

Mr. Lisuman. Could you describe what those practices are?

Mr. Prescorr. I have witnessed competitive situations in selling
radio time in my career, situations such as the following:: For instance,
a motion picture is being released in an area by the distributor through
his advertising agency who is being allocated X number of dollars
to be spent on radio for the promotion of that movie. If the picture
is a musical, and there are two or three songs in it, and phonograph
records are available, many a salesman will walk over to the agency
and say, “If you buy time on our station we will not only deliver the
1-minute spot but we will, also, back it up with a guaranteed play of
one of the songs from the Picture. We will, also, spot the song several
times throughout the day.” And let ussa that every plug for thesong
you mention for the papers you will get that amount of extra exposure
and promotion for the dollars spent. I have seen that happen on oc-
casion.

Mr. Lisnaan. Could you name any station where you saw this
occur?

Mr. Prescorr. I was told while under the employee of WHDH in
Boston and WBZ by one of the sales people there in charge, either
through a memorandum or verbally, to make sure that I followed each
commercial with, at least, one of these songs from a musical picture, or
that T make sure that I play the song once a day, every day on the show
for a period of time while they were on the air.

Mr. Lismax. Is it correct that in that connection station manage-
ment had a bulletin put on the announcers’ bulletin board to that
effect?

Mr. Prescort. Yes, they did.

Mr. Tasiiaan. Directing you to do that?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes.

Mr. Lisiiyan. And do you know of the Music Suppliers of New
England, Ine.?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, I do.

Mr. ILasiax. Do you know that Music Suppliers, from your own
experience, was one of the principal sources of payola among record
distributors in Boston?

Mr. Prescort. Yes, they were. ) )

Mr. Lisian. Are you familiar with Dumont Record Distributing
Corp. in Boston ?

Mr. Prescort. Yes, I am.

. Mr. Lisian. And is that, also, another principal source of payola
among the record distributors in the Boston area !

Mr. Prescorr. They were.
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MaN. Are you familiar with Records, Inc., in Boston?
scorT. Yes, I am.
s+ IMAN. And is it not also another principal source for the
§4\,‘n of payola in the Boston area ?
~scorr. It is.
1iMAN. How would these companies proceed to make their
ients of payola?
tesCOTT. They could do it in several ways. It all depended
» relationship of the distributor with the diskjocke , on both
ss and social level. Some distributors carried a diskjockey
Jayroll and sent him a check every week for X number of
o There are other times when a distributor would confront a
~wskjockey and say, “Here is the record, lay on it for at least 2 or 3
weeks, and this is for you.” Or from time to time during the course
of the year gifts would arrive at the homes of diskjockeys. And that
becomes a_qualitative way of evaluating whether or not it was for
prior services or for future services, but it comes under the same
heading.

Mr. Lisnaan. Mr. Prescott, to clarify the record, what was the
name of the station on which the announcement was made on the disk-
jockey bulletin board that he should lay on certain records?

Mr. Prescorr. That was WHDH.

Mr. Lisuman. WHDH ¢

Mr. Prescorr. Yes.

Mr. Lisuyman. Mr. Chairman, at this point I would like to have
Mzr. Keelan, who is an accountant on loan to this subcommittee from
the Greneral Accounting Office, who has, as the result of an investiga-
tion of the books of the three record distributors just mentioned, made
a computation showing the amount that these companies have paid to
diskjockeys, including Mr. Prescott, and I think it would expedite the
hearings if we could have Mr. Keelan sworn and have him read into
the record at this point the computations that he has made from these
records, subpenaed by the committee, and then we will proceed to
back up that tetsimony with photostatic copies of canceled checks
received by Mr. Prescott.

The CriamrmaN. Where are the records from?

Mr. Lisirnan. These records were subpenaed from Music Suppliers,
Dumont Record Distributing Co., and Records, Inc. Through the
use of the subpenaed records and other subpenaed material, we were
able, in eftect—I do not like to use the word—we were able, in effect,
to compel Mr. Prescott to testify the way he is doing this morning.
It was not until he realized that he was being confronted with docu-
mentary proof that he began to feel that the time had come when he
would have to speak up.

The CiramyaN. Do you have a copy of that report ?

Mr. LisnmaN. There are copies of these in each member’s folder.

The Citatryan. We have it.

Will you be sworn ?

Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you are about to give
this subcommittee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but
the truth, so help you God?

Mr. Keeran. I do.

The Crrairyan. You may proceed.
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TESTIMONY OF DONALD R. KEELAN

Mr. Lisnyman, Will you state your name for the record ?

Mr. Keevan. Donald Keelan.

Mr. LisnyaN. Mr. Keelan, would you state your occupation, pi

Mr. Keeran. I am an employee of the U.S. General Accoun.
Office in Boston.

Mr. Lisuman. And you were assigned on loan to act as an account
ing investigator for this subcommittee, is that correct ?

Mr. Keevan. That is correct.

Mr. LisumaN. At what time was that assignment given to you?

Mr. Keevan. That assignment was given to me approximately
January 4, this year.

Mr. II—{ISHMAN. In carrying out your duties under that assignment,
did you investigate the books and records of Music Suppliers, Inc.?

Mr. Keean. Yes, I did.

Mr. LisumaN. Did you also investigate the books and records of
DuMont Records Distributing Corporation ¢

Mr. Keevan. I obtained a list from the attorney for the Dumont
Corp. which was purported to be a photostatic copy of a signed
statement that was given by the Dumont Corp. to the Federal Trade
Commission.

Mr. Lisiaran. And did you also investigate the books and records
of Music Suppliers, Inc.?

Mr. KeevaN. Yes, sir, I did.

Mr. Listiman. And as a result of that investigation, did you make
certain computations and calculations?

Mr. KeeLan. Yes, I did.

Mr. LisumaN. And what was the nature of these computations?

Mr. KeeLan. I examined certain records of Music Suppliers, Inc.,
from the period January 1, 1957, through November of 1959.

1 also examined cash disbursements of Music Suppliers, Inc., of
Boston, for the same period of time.

Mr. Lismax. And did you make up a schedule showing these
computations?

Mr. Keevan. Yes; I made up a schedule of the amounts of moneys
paid from these distributors. And I also included in that schedule,
which I believe every member of the committee has, entitled “Boston
Record Distributing Companies Schedule of Payments Made” to
Mr. Prescott for the 3-year period 1957 to 1959.

And I also included in that schedule certain payments made from
Records, Inc., and these amounts were obtained from excerpts of the
books of Records, Inc. That was in the possession of the committee.

Mr. Lisuman. I would like to offer the schedule that has just been
described by Mr. Keelan into the record at this point.

The CuairMaN. Do you have a copy of the schedule, Mr. Keelan ?

Mr. Keeran. Yes, sir; I do.

The CiarMaN. From what you have testified ?

Mr. KeeLan. I have the original schedule that I prepared.

The CuairmMaN. You may submit it for the record. It will be put
into the record at this point.

(The document referred to follows:)
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BOSTON RECORD DISTRIBUTING COMPANIES
Schedule of payments made to Norm Prescott for the S-year period 1957-59

Date ngreck I Source Account Amount Company Total
0.
1957
June 17 | 13772 | Musjc Suppliers, Inc...| Advertising......... $200. 00
Aug. 30 | 14027 |.__.. [« - TSI SO do 150. 00
Sept. 16 150. 00
27 150. 00
Dec. 20 200. 00
30 100. 00
950. 00
1958
Jan. 17 Music Suppliers, Inc...| Advertising.___.___. 50. 00
Mar. 17 do. do__.. 133. 24
Apr. 17 133. 24
4 100. 00
May 4 133. 24
June 23 133. 24
July 18 133. 24
Aug. 7 133. 24
Sept. 17 100. 00
17 133. 24
Oct. 18 133. 24
Nov. 6 200. 00
17 133. 24
20 400. 00
Dec. 10 Universal 133. 24
C.1.T.
17 300. 00
2,482 40
1959
Jan. 10 Ur(l}h;ersal 133. 24
Feb. & S
5
Mar. 19
30
Apr. 15
May 15
June 2
2
15
July 20
1958
Aug. 4| 15619 | Music Suppliers, Inc.._{ Exch
1958
Jan. 9| _..___. Dumont Record Dis- | Unknown. 200 200.
tributing Corp.
Feb, 12 L« 1 RN SRR [ SR, 200. 00
21 105.00
350. 00
200. 00
300. 00
200, 00
200. 00
335,00
200. 00
200. 00
Total. ceumenmcees|-anen 2,490 .- 2,480.00

56861—60—pt. 1——2
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Schedule of payments made to Norm Prescott for the S-year period 1957-59—

Continued
Date Cll\}eck Source Account Amount Company Total
0.
1959
Jan. 6 |.cco..-- Dumont Record Dis- | Unknown...........
tributing Corp.
Mar. 12
May 15
July 6
Total.... ———- -
1957
Dec. 17 5443 qutua.l Distributors, | Advertising....._...
ne.
1958
Dee. 21 6380 [.-..- [ 1 YA, Selling expense...... 100 | occcccieicaaee 100. 00
1957
Dec. () 2427 | Records, Inc..coooo.. Unknown........... (1) 100. 00
1958
Nov. § 1859 |..... [ [/ YRR SRR [ [ S 800 |aceneccamancane 300. 00
1959
Mar. 28 805 |-.... 1 [ TSP I [ 1 Y, 180 |acocmoncmcocnnnnnas 150. 00

Source: Audit of Music Supgllers and Material Distributors, Inc.; sudit checking papers. List of
Dumont Record Distributing Corp. payments. Records, Inc., canceled checks.

SUMMARY
Source Account k 1957 I 1958 1959 Total

Music Suppliers, InC. v Advertising......... $950 [$2. 482.40 |$1,082.68 | $5,415.08
1) O e S e vy ey Exchange.__. None 100. 00 None 100. 00
Dumont Record Distributing Corp -...| Unknown... None | 2,490.00 | 1.200.00 | 3,690.00
M utual Distributors, Inc..oaecaeoeeoooo- Advertising. 100 None None 100. 00
L S, | Sclling expen None 100. 00 None 100. 00
Records, Inc.. | Unknown. - 100 300.00 150.00 550.00

1 |
R U SN | 1,150‘5,472.40 3,332.68 | 9,955.08

The CiiaikmMaN. Anything further?

Mr. Lisuyax. Yes, sir. Ie made another investigation showing
gifts as distinguished from cash, that were made by these record dis-
tributors to Mr. Prescott and others.

Mr. Keelan, according to your examination of the books of Music
Suppliers, Inc., for the period June 17, 1957, to December 30, 1957,
what was the total those books and records showed as having been
paid to Mr. Prescott ?

Mr. KeeraN. The total amounts of money paid by Music Suppliers,
Inc., to Norman D’rescott, from the period June T, 1957—would you
like that for the whole period, through 1959 ¢

Mr. Lisiimax. Just for that period.

Mr. Keepan. From Music Suppliers, Inc., $950—that is from June
17, 1957, to December 30, 1957—$950.

Mr. Listaax. And was that payment made from the advertising
account of Music Supliers, Inc. ?

Mr. KerLax. Those payments were made from the advertising
account.
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Mr. LisumaN. Now, coming to 1958, January 17 to December 17,
1958, what was the total paid during that period to Mr. Prescott by
Music Suppliers, Inc.?

Mr. KeeLan. Music Suppliers, Inc., paid through that period of
time in 1958 a total of $2,582.40, $2,482.40 of which went through
the advertising account, and $100 went through what they called the
exchange account.

Mr. Lisuman. And coming to the period January 10, 1959, to
August 20, 1959, what was the total paid by Music lg;ppliers, Ine,,
during that period to Mr. Prescott ?

Mr. KeerLan. The total payments made to Mr. Prescott during that
period of January 10, 1959, through July 20, 1959, from the adver-
tising account, was $1,982.68.

Mr. Lisuman. Was that also charged on the books of that com-
pany to its advertising account ?

Mr. KeeLan. Yes; it was.

Mr. Lisuyan. Now, turning to Dumont Record Distributing Corp.,
for the period January 9, 1958, to December 19, 1959, what was the
total amount paid to Mr. Prescott during that period by Dumont?

Mr. Keeran. The total amount of $2,490 was paid by Dumont.

Mr. LisuaaN. To what account was that total charged ¢

Mr. Keevax. The lists of payments supplied by Mr. Dumont did
not indicate what accounts those amounts of money were entered
in.

Mr. Lisaman. Coming to 1959, and still with Dumont, during the
period January 6, 1959, to August 6, 1959, what was the total amount
paid during that period by Dumont to Mr. Prescott ?

Mr. KeeLan. In that same schedule, a total of $1,200.

Mr. Lisiax. And to what account was that charged ?

Mr. KeeLax. That was not indicated on the schedule.

Mr. Lisiiman. Now, in 1957, what did you find had been paid to
Mr. Prescott by Mutual Distributors?

Mr. KeeLan. The year 1957, Mutual Distributing paid $100 to Mr.
Prescott, and that was charged to the advertising account.

Mr. Lisiyrax. Did you assume that to be a Christmas present ?

Mvr. Prescorr. Yes. .

My, Lasunas. 1n 1958, on January 21, did your investigation reveal
that the books of Mutual showed an amount of $100 paid to Mr.
Prescott ?

Mr. KeeLaN. In the year 1958, $100 was paid to Mr. Prescott, and
was entered in their selling expense,

Muv. Lisnimax. Now, turning to Records, Inc., 1957 in December, did
Records, Inc., pay Mr. Prescott, according to its books, $100?

Mr. KeeLan. During the year 1957, based on canceled checks that
the committee had in its possession, Records Inc., paid some time in
December, to Mr. Prescott, $100.

Mr. Lisuyman. And in 1958, according to your investigation, didn’t
Records, Inc., pay Mr. Prescott $300?

Mr. KeeLaN. Ihave an amount of $300, yes, sir.

Mr. Lisaman. And to what account was that charged ?
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Mr. Keeran. That expense was charged to promotion, according to
the list of canceled checks.

Mr. Lisiman. In 1959, did your investigation of the Records, Inc.,
books disclose that Mr. Prescott had received $150¢

Mr. KegLaN. $150 was received by Mr. Prescott from Records, Inc.,
in 1959. That was also charged to promotion.

Mr. Lisiatan. Now, will you read the grand totals of the amounts
as shown from your study of the books and records of the distribut-
ing companies involved, as shown at the foot of this exhibit just in-
troduced into the record?

Mr. KeeLaN. For the 3-year period 1957 through 1959, Music Sup-
pliers, Inc., entered through their advertising account a total of $5,-
415.08, plus an additional $100 that was entered in their exchange ac-
count, or a total of $5,515.08. Dumont Distributing Corp. for the

eriod 1958 and 1959 had entered in their records a total of $3,690.

futual Distributors, Inc., 1957, 1958, had in their books a total of $200,
and Records, Inc., had paid Mr. Prescott $550, or a grand total of $9,-
955.08 for the 3-year period, from those four record companies.

Mr. Lisaman. Now, Mr. Chairman, at this point I would like to
ask Mr. Prescott, who has been here during this testimony of the
accountant, Mr. Keelan, and ask him if that testimony is in accord
with the facts, so far as he can recollect.

Mr. Prescorr. They do.

Mr. LisumaN. Now, Mr. Keelan, in addition to investigating the
books of these record distributing companies with respect to payments
either by check or by cash to Mr. Prescott, did you also ascertain from
the books any other valuable considerations that appears to be given
to Mr. Prescott ?

Mr. KeeLan. During our examination of the books of Music Sup-
pliers, Inc., it was noted during 1958 and 1959, there were payments
made to the Universal CIT Corp. in the amounts of $133.24, from the
period March 17, 1958, through August 20, 1959. These items were
noted in the Music Suppliers book as paid for Norman Prescott, and
these amounts totaled 32,265.08. These amounts were entered in the
advertising account, and they are included in the amounts that I have
given.

We also noted in 1957, in the Music Suppliers Inc.’s books, there
were four payments of $110 to Universal CIT, that is the same
corporation.

e could not definitely ascertain to whom these payments—for
whom these payments were made, but we believe tﬁat they were
payments for an automobile for Norman Prescott. This may not be
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correct. We could not definitely ascertain this from the people at
Music Suppliers, Inc.

Mr. LisumaN. Now, Mr. Chairman, before introducing in evidence
a_tabulation of the testimony and breakdown of the testimony just
given by Mr. Keelan, I would like to ask Mr. Prescott for what pur-
pose these payments were made on his behalf by Music Suppliers, Inc.

Mr. Prescorr. The payments were made with the understanding
that because they were an independent distributor, and they repre-
sented many, many labels, as many as 25 or 30, that T would at least
play a selection of a minimum of 8 to 10 records a day, anything that
I wanted to play, or that I felt that I wanted to include on my show,
so long as it was represented by their distributorship.

Mr. Lisuaan. Do you agree that the figures just testified to by Mr.
Keelan are correct, according to the best of your recollection ¢

Mr. Prescort. To the best of my recollection, I would say they are
correct.

Mr. Lisuyman. And with that authentication, Mr. Chairman, I
would like to offer as an exhibit this sheet, prepared by Mr. Keelan,
reflecting his study of the books and records of Music Suppliers, Inc.,
in connection with payments made by that company for the benefit
of Mr. Prescott.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask if, in the last question
directed to the witness, you were making it quite clear as to whether
or not the payments mentioned by Mr. 2f{eelan, which he assumed to
be to Universal CIT on behalf of Mr. Prescott, were in fact made on
his behalf. The payments of the Universal CIT, were they payments
made on behalf of Mr. Prescott? There seems to be some doubt in
Mr. Keelan’s testimony.

Mr. Lismman. I will have to ask Mr. Prescott the answer to that
question.

Mr. Prescorr. I can clarify that. The paid a total of $2,000 in
CIT payments. Anything over that would be a plicable to somebody
else, or something else. But the $2,000 in CI payments were paid
on my behalf. :

Mr. Lisuman. Mr. Keelan, what is the total of the payments by
checks, and these payments for this car?

Mr. Keeran. The total payments for UCIT for the years 1958
gnd 1959, that were designated to Mr. Norman Prescott’s behalf was

2,265.08

Mr. Lisuymawn. Mr. Chairman, may we have this sheet prepared by
the accountant witness, Mr. Keelan, in the record? It has already
been described and authenticated.

The CrammaN. Yes. Let it be included in the record.

(The document referred to is as follows :)
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BosToN RECORD DISTRIBUTING COMPANIES

Schedule of payments charged to advertiging for automobiles for Norm Prescott

Date CIPICCk Source Credit company Amount
0.

Mu.s(;c Suppliers, INC. .. ccccvvmcmannnnaans Uni:riersal C.1.T
.do

133.24
133.24
133.24

133.24
133.24
Total, 1959 Universal C.I.T-..cooo 932, 68

Total, all Universal C.I.T., 1958-59, 2,265.08
Norm Prescott.

PAYMENTS CHARGED TO ADVERTISING FOR AUTOMOBILE ITEMS8 NOT MARKED
IN CASH BOOK BUT BELIEVED TO BE FOR NORM PRESCOTT

1967

June 17 Universal C.1.T. .. cceeeoem $110
July 17 d 110
Aug. 10 : 110
Sept. 10 | 14015 |.....dO. . cocrmconiiimnnan 110

Total, 1957 Universal C.L T .. cooofoummmmaracmiamanc oo ma e 440

Sources: Audit of Music S8uppiiers, Inc., and Mutual Distributors, Ine.; audit of work papers; canceled
checks of Records, Inc.

Mr. Serincer. I would like to get the total amount paid to Mr. Pres-
cott from everybody.

Mr. Keernax. Sir, the total payments made to Mr. Prescott from
everybody is on a summary on page 2 of the schedule that I prepared,
and T believe that there is a copy, a Thermo-Fax copy in each mem-
ber’s file. $9,955.08.

The Caamrman. Does that include the CIT payments?

Mr. Keeran. That includes the CIT payments, yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Chairman, I have one additional question.

Mr. Prescott, in stating that the payments to Universal for the
automobile amounted to $2,000—

TESTIMONY OF NORMAN PRESCOTT—Resumed
Mr. Prescorr. I would like to clarify that, Mr. Moss.

ll\gr. Moss. That would be principal payment—payment on princi-
palz

Mr. Prescotr. Yes.

Mr. Moss. So that the total here of $2,265.08 undoubtedly repre-

sents the gross total paid on your behalf?
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Mr. Prescorr. Yes.

Mr. Lisuman. I think the record should be clear, Mr. Chairman,
that $2,000 was not the total cost of the car. I would like to ask Mr.
Prescott to state for the record how the balance of the cost of the car
was paid.

Mr. Prescorr. I paid the balance personally, by trading in one of
my cars.

Mr. Moss. Well, did you pay one payment? I notice this is 17 pay-
ments listed.

Mr. Prescorr. They paid all the payments. 1 paid the initial down-
payment, by trading in the car. And they carried the balance.

r. LisiimaN. Mr. Prescott, is it correct that you were well ac-
quainted with Harry Carter, the president of Music Suppliers, Inc.?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes.

Mr. Lisaman. And is it a fact that early in 1958, you were think-
ing of buying an automobile, and you knew then that Harry Carter
had a connection with a Mercury agency in Boston ¢

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. LisuaaN. And you asked Mr. Carter if he could use this con-
nection to get you a break or a discount in the buying of the car?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, I did, Mr. Lishman.

Mr. Lisiyan. And what did Mr. Carter say to you at that point?

Mr. Prescort. He said that he would try. And then the following
day, when I came in, he said to me, “I wil pay $2,000 of the automo-
bile for you.”

Mr. Lisnmax. Anditisa fact, isn’t it, that he did pay $2,000 toward
the purchase price of the car you bought ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. Now, although Mr. Carter made the downpayment,
isit a fact that the car was registered in your name?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, it was.

Mr. Lasiaan. And it is also a fact that subsequent monthly pay-
ments on the car were made by Music Suppliers?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. Now, including the payments on the automobile, isn’t
1t true that you received an average of $40 to $50 a week in payola
from Music Suppliers, Inc., alone?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, I did.

The Cuatkman. Over what period of time?

Mr. Prescorr. I think it is a total period, Mr. Chairman, of about
1 year—the last 6 months of 1958 and the first 6 months, roughly,
of 1959.

Mr. Lisuman. Did Harry Carter, the president of Music Suppliers,
Inc., select the records he desired to have played over the air on WWBZ
or WBZ-TV and deliver them to you?

Mr. Prescort. Deliver the records that he wanted particularly
plugged on the air?

Mr. Lisuuman. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prescorr. I don’t know, you know, what his relationship may
have been with other people, but when I did my show, I think I ex-
plained this earlier, and that is the reason that I only had this relation-
ship with three distributors, or two distributors, actually, in Boston,
although there are about 11—and that is, I would never allow them to
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tell me what records to play. I would only play a certain amount of
records for them. But I had to make a choice of material, because I
felt that if they, in my particular case, for whatever it is worth, and
this was only a personal philosophy—if they could dictate all the
records to me, then I would have had no show. But they had enough
records to make the selection easy enough so that I could live up to
my responsibility to them for the payola that I received.

Mr. LisumaN. Now, when you got

The Crraraan. Mr. Bennett would you like to ask a question?

Mr. BEnnert. Did you share this payola you received with others?

Mr. Prescorr. No, I did not, Mr. Bennett.

Mr. Bennerr. Did the people you were working for know you were
receiving this money?

Mr. Prescorr. No, they did not.

Mr. BeEnNETT. You never informed them about it?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, they had never confronted me with it or men-
tioned it to me.

Mr. Bennert. Did they have a way of finding out?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, I think a little bit earlier when we talked
about this thing, I may have made a jumble of my conversation.
Let’s put it this way. If I were general manager of a radio station,
personally, I could prevent payola. There are many general mana-
gers who don’t know the function of payola. And s was a foreign
aren to them. I don’t say this in their defense. I think it is their
responsibility to know that it does exist, and to find out the mechanics
of it. But it is a matter of the individual. If a diskjockey graduates
into the executive end of radio, I think he will be familiar with the
workings of payola. If a man has never had any experience in that
picture, then I think that it is pretty difficult for Kim to really under-
stand it, because he has very little relationship with the people who
spend this money.

Mr. Lisiaan. Mr. Prescott, I would like to clarify the record a
little bit. What station was it that caused the bulletins to be placed
on the announcer’s bulletin board ?

Mr. Prescorr. That was WHDH.

Mr. LisuymaN. And WBZ, too?

Mr. Prescorr. Orally.

Mr. Lisuaan. Well, if the management didn’t know that payola
was involved, how would they know enough to instruct you as to what
records to plug?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, we are talking about different areas of ayola.

That, of course, they were more familiar with than anybody else,
because they used that as a sales tool or vehicle of payola which is
different, and apart from playing the record for the promotion of the
record’s sake.

Mr. Lisaman. But isn’t the end result the same?

Mr. Prescorr. Exactly.

Mr. LisamaN. Your testimony is to the effect that the management
or licensee of a station did know that some kind of payola was going
on in the station?

Mr. Prescort. I agree with you.
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Mr. Lisaman. What was the consideration that the station licensee
received for plugging the record, we will say, from a score of a movie
that was advertised on the station ?

Mr. Prescott. Income to the station by getting a piece of the allo-
cated budget, for the promotion.

Mr. Lisnman. Wouldn’t that in effect take away business from
competing advertisers?

Mr. Prescorr. Sure, it would.

Mr. Lisuman. Advertising medium ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. Do you recall the name of any movie where this
kind, of what we call management payola, went on’?

Mr, Prescort. Yes; I do. One picture was the Frank Sinatra pic-
ture, “Hole in the Head.”

Mr. Lisnman. What station was that ¢

Mr. Prescorr. WBZ.

Mr. LisumaN. And about when was that ?

Mr. Prescorr. Oh, I am guessing, but it was within the last year,
I would say.

Mr. Lisuman. And what did the management do with respect to
instructing the diskjockey to plug a record from that show ?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, they would verbally tell you to make sure
that you get it on at least once a day in your show, either after the
commercial, or some time later, but make sure that you play it.

Mr. Lisaman. What member of the management told you that?

Mr. Prescorr. In that particular case, I tﬁink it came from the
sales department.

Mr. Lisuman. Do you know who in the sales department ¢

Mr. Prescort. I believe that the account executive at that time
was Mr. Fitzpatrick.

Mr. Lisuman. Well, now, returning——

Mr. Rocers. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a thing about this? He
hasn’t said who told him. He said the chairman of this thing was
ahce;'tain man. Could we get it stated definitely who told him to do
this ?

Mr. Prescorr. I said it was the account executive, sir, at that time.

Mr. Rocers. You said the account executive was this man. But
you never did say affirmatively he is the one who told you.

Now, is he the one who told you to do it ?

Mr. PrescoTT. Yes, sir.

Mr. LisumaN. Was this a general management practice?

Mr. Prescorr. It has happened on many occasions.

Mr. Lisaaan. So the management knew what was going on in that
situation ?

Mr. Prescort. They should have.

Mr. Lisaman. Did Mr. O’Friel ever give you any such instruc-
tions?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, Mr. O’Friel gave me instructions relative to
another situation.

Mr. Lisuman. Will you describe that situation #

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.
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As you know, radio stations are constantly going through the
battle of the ratings, and so they are very promotional conscious.
They want to do something in the local community that will attract
attention and boost their ratings. And Mr. O’Friel called a meeting
one day of the entire diskjockey staff.

Mr, Lisuaan. Just a minute. Mr. O'Friel—will you please iden-
tify who he is?

Mr. Prescorr. He is the general manager of radio station WBZ.
And it was in the form of a peptalk, to see if we could create some
ideas or promotional ideas that would set the station apart from the
others. And as a result of that peptalk, I happened to mention to
Dumont Record distributors that he ought to do something with the
Lester Lanin orchestra. I thought it might be a good idea to offer
this orchestra, let’s say, as a wedding present to a young couple in
June, to have one of the big society orchestras of New York come
to Boston and play for the wedding. And he thou ht it was a good
idea. And I told Kun from that point on he would have to approach
management, because I could not do it. We are relegated only to
creating ideas, but we cannot implement them on an executive level.

So he apparently went to management and told them that he would
make the Lester Lanin orchestra available.

‘As a result of another staff talk session that we had, the idea was
changed from giving it away as a wedding present, to having a block
party, which we did %ave, and it was very successful.

From that point on, it was entirely in the hands of mana ment, and
Dumont Record distributors. I know what the end result was, that
{he station never got paid for the orchestra, because we were in-
structed to play the records by that orchestra, you know, as a re-
ciprocal kind of thing, to keep the station from having to pay any-
thing for the musicians.

Mr., Lisuyan. Well, now, let’s get that clear for the record, Mr.
Prescott.

Do we understand that Mr. O°Friel issued instructions to you and
other diskjockeys, that in order to take care of the payments which
should have been made to the Lanin Orchestra that station WBZ
should plug the records which were distributed by Dumont Dis-
tributors?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Listaan. And is it a fact that among the labels distributed
by DuMont was the label Epping?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

My, LisuyaN. And is it a fact that the label Epping contains
recordings of the Lanin Orchestra?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. LisuymaN. And is it a fact, therefore, that you received in-
structions to plug Lanin’s records in lieu of paying them anything
for his appearance at a promotion party on behalf of WBZ?

My. PrescorT. Yes, sir.

Mr. Liszaax. When these records were played by your station,
pursuant to station management instructions, was any announcenient
made on the station, at the time, that payments or consideration had
been received by the station, in return for the playing of these
records?
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Mr. Prescorr. No, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. Now, let’s go back to Mr. Harry Carter, whom you
have testified would select records he desired to have played over
WBZ, or WBZ-TYV.

Did he supply such records to you?

Mr. Prescort. The records were sent to the station, and I occa-
sionally picked up records personally during the course of the week.
I would make the rounds OF all the distributors and pick up the new
releases.

Mr. Lisirman. Were these records turned over to the record librar-
ian at station WBZ?

Mr. Prescort. Yes, they were.

Mr. LisuyaN. And were these records inserted in the station’s so-
called top 50 list ?

Mr. Prescorr. Some of them were, yes.

Mr. Lisraax. And what was the purpose of this top 50 list?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, that was the existing format of radio. Each
station had its own top 40 or to 50 list, and these were the records that
management wanted us to play, because they felt that they were the
most popular records, and since there were so many releases, let’s play
only what the public theoretically wants to hear.

Mr. Lisuatan. Well, is it true that the station librarian supposedly
compiled this list of popular records from those listed in trade papers,
and on the basis of calls to local music stores, to inquire what records
were selling the best ?

Mr. Prescorr. Mr. Lishman, if I can answer that question, I will
say that whatever the mathematical computation was for arriving at
the top 50, it is the most implausible system in the world, because I
don’t think anybody can understand it, and it varies with every radio
station in the country. There is no system for really compiling the
top 50. No matter where you get your information, it is just not
right. And it really is not reflective of American taste.

Mr. Lasiyan, So this reduces itself to a question of personal choice,
which, in turn, depends upon payola or other considerations ?

Mr. Prescorr. I would say that payola is one of the biggest in-
fluences in establishing the top 50 hits.

Mr. Lastiaean. Now, it is true, isn’t it, that Music Suppliers handle
a large number of labels, and that gave you a rather wide choice in
selecting the top 502

Mr. Prescorr. They were always well represented.

Mr. Lisuyman. Isn't is correct that station WBZ advertised over the
air that the list of the top 50 records was available at a chain store
known as Stop ‘N Shop Supermarkets ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisaman. Do you know who paid the cost of printing this list
of 50 top records?

Mr. Prescorr. The list was paid for by a rack jobber, and was dis-
tributed to some 90 Stop *N Shop Supermarkets, and the radio sta-
tion did not pay anything for it, but plugged the fact that it could
be found at these supermarkets, as a promotion.

Mr. Lisinytan. And who was the rack jobber involved ?

Mr. Prescorr. 1 forgot the name of the company. But the fellow
in charge of it was a fellow by the name of Abbott Gordon.
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Mr. LisamaN. And isn’t it correct that for some time the top 50 list
consisted in part of records which Lambert and Gordon sold as rack
jobbers in the supermarket?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, they did.

Mr. Lisuman. Now, what are rack jobbers?

Mr. Prescorr. WVeIi, rack jobbing, in a simplified explanation, is
the newest addition in selling records, the theory being that the small
dealer today does not do enough volume, and so the best thing to do
is to try to make the records available in impulse buying stores, such
as supermarkets, where women will go in and buy the daily food, and
as they are walking out, they will see a rack of songs currently popular
and on impulse buy it. It is a better kind of visual display of records
in more outlets, and of course it has grown into a pretty sizable busi-
ness in the last 5 or 6 years. It isa fairly new business.

Mr. LisamaN. Now, Mr. Prescott, in order to clarify the record, be-
fore we pass on to another topic, is it a fact that the payments totaling
$995.08, made to you by the various record distributors already identi-
fied, were made for the purpose of playing records on the air?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes,

Mr. Lisuman. Was any of that total paid to you as appreciation for
conducting so-called record hops?

Mr. Prescorr. None at all, because I never did record hops.

Mr. Lisaman. Would a distributor pay, in your opinion, substan-
tial sums of money as a token of appreciation for record hops alone,
apart from the diskjockey situation ?

Mr. Prescorr. I do not think that he would pay substantial amounts
of money in our area. But I think that he would supply the disk-
jockey with all the free records and albums for giveaways, and con-
tests, that he would probably want, which would amount to a sizable
amount of money over a period of a year.

Mr. Lisiyan. Well, would you consider it to have been standard
practice for a record distributor to pay money solely to a diskjockey
for appreciation of his record hop activities?

Mr. Prescorr. I have had no personal contact with it, but I can as-
sume or believe that it probably does exist. I think every avenue of
getting the record played is important to any distributor. And I am
sure that he would do anything to get the record played.

Mr. Lisaman. Well, what is the importance of a record hop as com-
pared with the importance of having the record played over the air?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, actually it is a kind of preliminary way of tak-
ing a group of records, trying them out, let’s say, on a captive audi-
ence of 300 or 400 kids, and if three or four or five of those records
meet with any kind of response, the diskjockey could go back to the
distributor and say, “Look, I think this record has it, and the kids like
it. Do you want me to lay on it?” And at that point, they might
consummate some kind of a financial arrangement.

Mr. Lisaman. Now, Mr. Prescott, while you were with WBZ, is it
correct that the station conducted a number of contests periodically,
and that phonograph records for albums were used as prizes in con-
nection with the contest?

Mr. Prescorr. That is true.

Mr. Lisaman. And wasn’t it the practice of the head of the pro-
motion department of WBZ, Mr. Jack Williams, to request you and
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other diskjockeys to obtain phonograph records or albums to be used
as prizes?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. LisumaN. And isn’t it true that Mr. Williams told you and
other diskjockeys that WBZ would “lay on” that is, give favorable
treatment to records of that distributor by playing the records over
the air on numerous occasions ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. LisitmaN. Who is Mr. O’Friel 2

Mr. Prescorr. The general manager of WBZ radio.

Mr. Lisitman. Now, Mr. O’Friel knew, did he not, that the albums
’ai%fi?records given out as prizes were not paid for by WBZ or WBZ-

Mr. Prescort. He was very budget conscious, Mr. Lishman, and he
knew about it.

Mr. Lisuman. He knew they were not being paid for.

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisusman. He also knew, did he not, that some kind of consid-
eration must be given if the station was to compensate the donors of
the record albums?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. LisumaN. And he knew, did he not, that the consideration con-
sisted of plugging the records of the donors over the air ?

Mr. PrescoTT. Yes.

Mr. Lisuman. Now, do you know Mr. Bill Givens?

WMr. Prescorr. Yes, 1 370. I worked with him, Mr. Lishman, at

BZ.

Mr. ListtmaN. What was his position at WBZ?

Mr. Prescorr. He was in charge of the library. I think his official
title was musical director. :

Mr. Lisuman. Is it correct that in November 1958 you and Mr, Bill
Givens, at that time music director of WDBZ, were sent to New York
by Mr. O’Friel to solicit free record albums, free records, for the sta-
tion’s record library, from record manufacturers and distributors?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisumax. And did Mr. O’Friel authorize you to promise in
return for the gifts of these free records, or albums, that the station
would lay on the records manufactured and distributed by the donor
companies ?

M[x)'. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisiiman. And you actnally went on this trip to New York
for that purpose, with Mr. Bill Givens?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir. As a diskjockey, I was not required to do
that. I wasasked todothat. And——

Mr. Lisiiman. Who asked you to do that?

Mr. Prescorr. Mr. O’Friel. And for the record, you know, the
reasoning is generally, “We are a big station, we can do them a lot of
good. Get as many records as you can, and make sure that you tell
them that.”

Mr. Lisiyan. Well, isn’t the fact that you were a very popular
diskjockey in New York and had very good contacts, and Mr. O’Friel
desired to take advantage of that for the benefit of getting free
records for WBZ?
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Mr. PrescoTT. Yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. I wonder at that point, Mr. Chairman, if I could ask a
question. Iam justalittle puzzled.

When you were sent to New York to get records, what kind of
recordings were you trying to get ?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, Mr. Moss, let me explain this. The record
companies have changed their modus operandi somewhat in the last
few years, and they do not give away free albums en masse to radio
stations, because it is a very costly situation for them, and today
albums are manufactured at the greatest productive rate ever. Con-
sequently you have to subscribe to the RCA Victor, Capital, London,
and so forth, free album—not free, but monthly album releases. You
pay an initial fee of something like $50 to the record company, and
they give you a copy of every release that comes in.

So in view of that, and also the fact that when Mr. O’Friel came
to WBZ, our record library had nothing in it to speak of, because
the station had never been given any attention—it had been a former
network station, and they were never serviced really—and he wanted
to build up a library as quickly as possible. And to the best of my
recollection, he said, “How many albums do we need?” Aud I think
the fizure was somewhere between $10,000 and $15,000 worth of
albums. He said, “That is an awful lot of money. Why don’t you
%o to New York, and you are a big diskjockey,” as Mr. Lishman has

rought out—I don’t mean to be egotistic—‘‘you know a lot of people,
go ahead.”

Mr. Moss. Were you trying to get the albums of better music for
the library ¢

Mr. Prescorr. He did not care what it was. He just said fill up
the room.

Mr. Moss. Of the current releases, you get all of the popular rec-
ords, do you not?

Myr. Lisuyax. These are popular albums, is that correct ¢

Mr. Prescorr. Well, popular albums, show tunes. He did not
mix into the seelction of the music. He just said, “I want to see it
up there.”

Mr. Moss. Did he say get something better than rock and roll?

Mr. Prescorr. He didn’t say it specifically.

Mr. Moss. A little better?

Mr. Prescorr. He did not specify, sir.

Mr. Lisaman. Now, Mr. Prescott

Mr. Prescorr. Rock and roll is not prevalent album material. It
is primarily single records.

r. Listiman, Now, Mr. Prescott, isn’t it true that you spoke to
Mr. Sid Goldberg at the Decca Record Co., and that WBZ received
250 free record al%ums from that company?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir, and I think we broke an all-time precedent.

Mr. Lisuman. Why is that?

Mr. Prescorr. Because they ain’t very free with merchandise.

Mr. Lisuamax. What would be the value of this, of those 250 record
albums, according to the market value?

Mr. PrescorT. 250—you can multiply that by roughly $4 an album,
$3.98, which is the retail selling price.
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Mr. Lisnyan. And isn’t it true that you and Mr. Givens were
promised 200 to 300 albums by Mitch Miller of the Columbia Record
Co., a subsidiary of the Columgizl Broadcasting System ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisiiman. And did you get those records?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes; we did.

My, LisaaaN. And didn’t you and Mr. Givens also talk to a Bob
Shad at Mercury Records Corp.?

Mr. Prescort. Yes; we did, and he got authorization from Mercury
Records in Chicago to let us go down to the local Mercury distributor
and take whatever we wanted.

Mr. Lisunax. Is it a fact that as a result of that you mnaaged to
Procure between 100 and 200 free albums for WBZ through Mercury’s
Boston distributor?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisumax, Now, on your mission to get these free albums, did
you call on Mr. Samuel Clark of Am-Par Record Corp. ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes; I did.

Mr. Listimax. And what did Mr. Clark agree to do in connection
with this donation project ?

Mr. Prescorr. Carte blanche.

Mr. Lisuman. And did Am-Par Record Corp. actually supply
some free record albums to WBZ?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, we picked them up through Music Suppliers,
and I guess they made them good.

Mr. Lisuyax. About how many of such albums did you pick up?

Mr. Prescort. I am not qualified to answer that one, Mr. Lishman.
I lt)hink Mr. Givens will, because he did the actual picking up of the
albums,

Mr. LisimaN. And Mr. Samuel Clark, referred to as president of
Am-Par Record Corp., at one time had been associated with Music
Suppliers, Inc.?

ﬁ. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisiima~. In what capacity had he been with Music Suppliers?

Mr. Prescorr. He was a coowner, with Harry Carter.

Mr. LisuMaN. And while he was coowner of Music Su pliers, Inc.,
isn’t it a fact that he had been one of the persons who hag distributed
payola to you ?

Ar. Prescort. Yes, sir.

Mr. LisuMan. Do you recall that about 2 years ago Cecil Steen, of
Records, Inc., had a show on WBZ known as “Record Shop Hop”?

Mr. PrescorT. Yes, sir; I remember the show.

Mr. Lisuman. And who is Mr. Steen ?

Mr. Prescorr. He is the owner of a distributorship in Boston, called
Records, Inc.

Mr. LisumaN. And is it correct that on this show he picked the top
10 records of the week ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir.

Mr. LisumaN. And isn’t it correct that at least four or five of the
records he picked were on labels that were distributed through his
company, Records, Inc.?

r. PrREscorT. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuyan. Do you recall that Bob Clayton personally managed

Cindy Lord and Bob %ini?
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Mr. Prescorr. I remember; yes.

Mr. Lisuman. And who was Bob Clayton ¢

Mr. Prescorr. He is a Boston diskjockey.

Mr. Lisuman. What station?

Mr. Prescorr. WHDH.

Mr. LisamaN. And do you know that Clayton made deals with
record companies to have records made by his artists, which he could
then put on the air ¢

Mr(.1 Prescorr. Well, he obviously made the deal, because he got the
records.

Mr. Lisuman. Are you familiar with the fact that at one time there
was a record company in California, the Crystallite Record Co., which
issued 1 million shares of stock, which it distributed free of charge,
to diskjockeys who would accept it ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes.

Mr. Lisuman. Did you ever get any of this stock ¢

Mr. Prescorr. They sent it to me. I sent it back to them. I think
it has since gone up to 10 million shares.

Mr. LisumaN. And this was done, was it not, on the theory that the
diskjockeys would favor the records of that company, because they
wou]d share in the company’s profits$

Mr. PrescorT. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lisuman. Did you not recently receive a letter from this com-
pany, suggesting that diskjockeys should get rid of the stock or throw
it away, so that the company could not be accused of payola?

Mr. Prescort. Yes.

Mr. Lisaman. Do you still have that letter?

Mr. Prescorr. No; unfortunately I threw it away.

Mr. Lisuman. Can you repeat t{ne substance of that letter?

Mr. Prescorr. It sald something of the fact that in view of the re-
cent investigations into payola, it may be embarrassing to any stock-
holder in this company as well as to us to be a participant in the cor-
poration, and we suggest that dyou forget that you own stock, and we
will forget we issued stock, and see you later.

The CuairmaN. When was thatg’

Mr. Prescorr. The Crystallite idea, Mr. Chairman, was formed
about 4 years ago. It personally was very laughable and ludicrous to
me, because to be 1 of 10 million stockholders in a company just was an
obviously funny premise. But it functioned, I guess, for about 4
years. They had a hit record somewhere along the line. I think it
was called “Pink Shoelaces,” which your children may remember. I
do not know what they have had since, and I do not {mow too much
about their activities, because they are a California company. But
they were quite brazen, anyway.

The Criairman. When was the letter you refer to sent ?

Mr. Prescorr. This was a recent letter I got a few weeks ago. It
was a form letter. I was not a stockholder 1n the company, but they
assumed everybody they talked to jumped at the idea, so they treated
everybody as stockholders.

Tl;e CuairMAN. Was the letter sent out since January or prior
to it

Mr. Prescorr. It was sent out since the investigation began.

The Crairyan. Can you pinpoint it a little more than that?
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Mr. Prescorr. I would say it was prior to J. anuary—somewhere in
the November-December area of 1959.

The Cuamman. After these particular hearings developed last
October and November ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes. I know it was after the Van Doren case be-
came a part of the public eye.

Mr. Lisayma~. Now, is it correct that between 1950 and 1954 some
of the record companies set up a network of diskjockeys in key areas,
and paid them flx)"om the profits from certain records which they
plugged ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes. I was approached on that, but I turned it
down.

Mr. Lismman. Can you identify the record companies involved
and give us further details about this proposal ¢

Mr. Prescorr. Well, it goes back many years. I am not trying
to evade the question.

I think it was done, primarily in many cases, with publishers of
music, who would set up a key diskjockey in each major area, and
let us say cover a territory of 15 top markets in the country, and
promise them a percentage of the profits of the records, or try to set
up a separate publishing firm, an£ they would, if any moneys were
accrued in the firm, they would share in the profits. But when you
say specifically—and I mean this quite openly—I do not remember
specifically. I remember that I was approached and I did not like
the idea, and I turned it down.

Mr. Lisnyan. You do not remember the names of the record
companies ?

Mr. Prescorr. I really do not; no. I do know, that it was in ef-
fect because I would get calls from diskjockeys from other areas who
either assumed I was a part of this network and wanted me to help
the total picture, and they would ask me at that time to lay on a
particular record.

Mr. Lismaran. Were some of those calls from Chicago?

Mr. Prescort. Diskjockeys?

Mr. Lisumax. Yes, or companies.

Mr. Prescorr. It is hard to remember, Mr. Lishman, honestly.

Mr. Lisayan. Well, has it been a practice of some diskjockeys to
claim to be the writers of certain songs on records which they antici-
pated would prove to be popular ?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, that is common practice. There is an old
saying in the music business, “If you find a song, put your name
on it, and take advantage of it,” because you know the value of a
song 1s the fact that if you write a song that is a hit song, and it be-
comes a standard, as you probably know there is a resicglual income
that can come in for many many years. And many diskjockeys can
put their names on songs, because they wanted to take advantage of
the record royalties and the residual value.

Mr. Lasayan. In other words, this was done so they could share
in the royalties from the mechanical reproduction.

Mr. Prescorr. Mechanical reproduction, sheet music sales, and per-
formance value. I would like to add, p.s., I never did it, honestly.

56861—60—pt. 1——3
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Mr. Listayan. Now, when you were employed at WORL in Boston,
isn’t it true that the programs of that station were never listed in the
Boston Herald Traveler?

Mr. PrescoTT. Yes, sir; that is quite true.

Mr. Lisayan. Do you know of any reason why that was not done?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, the situation that existed 1n 1950 was a strange
one in Boston, because we only had one independent music station at
that time of any consequence, and that was WIIDII. When WORL
went

Mr. Listatay. Who owned WITDH?

Mr. Prescorr. Herald Traveler. When WORL went on the air,
from the onset we were their only competition. And quite & fight
ensued for almost a year and a half, trying to get owr station call
Jotters listed in the 1Terald Traveler. They just would not pay atten-
tion to us. They used to give us the excuse, “IWe are out of space,”
or that there was no room for us. But whatever the reason was, they
never listed us. And this was, you know, a bad blow for a new station
that had to get that kind of listing, so that people would be made
aware of our existence. 1 don’t think even today that they list the
station.

Mr. Listuyax. Now, do you remember that in connection with the
show on WIIDH, the diskjockey, Bob Clayton, at one time had an
arrangement with Boston record distributors to give WHDH the ex-
clusive right to play certain records for a 2-week period ¢

Mr. Prescorr. Indeed I do, Mr. Lishman.

Mr. Lisumax. .And as a result of this exclusive arrangement, did
not the distributors keep such records from other stations and from
retail outlets until the end of the 2-week period?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes,sir. Asa matter of fact, I would like to add—
because at that. time we were in competition with the station, and they
did everything that they possibly could to keep us from geting off
the ground—that they would blatantly, on the air, mention the fact
that this record was exclusive, that no other Boston station would
have it or conld have it, for 2 weeks, and that was because of the
recognition of the popularity of WHDH.

Mr. Listay. Were not the distributors told by Mr. Clayton, and
WHDH, that if they did not give WHDH the exclusive performance
rights on these specific records, WIIDII would penalize them by re-
fusing to play any of their other records?

Mr. Prescorr. Definitely.

Mr. Lismray. And was it a fact that there were announcements
over the air by WIIDH in connection with such records to the effect
that this record is being played exclusively on WHDH—no other
Boston station will be playing it in the next 2 weeks?

Mr. PrescorT. Yes.

Mr. Lisnyan. And you have heard such an announcement ?

Mr. Prescort. Yes, sir. I lived with it for almost 3 years.

Mr. Lisnvan. Didn’t you and the other diskjockeys in that area
protest this practice to the distributors?

Mr. Prescorr. Not only that, but we called a meeting of the dis-
tributors one day and we thonght, by virtue of the fact that there were
16 or 17 of us present, that we could try to break down this exclusive
barrier, which was injurious to us because you could not get started
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so long as they got the exclusive records by the well-known stars on
a_priority or exclusive basis. And the distributors were very nice.
They smiled, they listened. But the practice continued for another
2 years.

}I,\Ir. Lisunman. Now, wasn’t RCA Vietor the worst offender in this
exclusive practice setup ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, they were.

Mr. Lisuatan. Did the distributors deny they had any arrangement
for this exclusive proposition to you?

Mr. Prescorr. Some of them did, and some of them also cried to
the effect that “YWe need this station, we need this diskjockey, and if
we don’t give it to Lim, we will be penalized, and we cannot afford
that.”

Mr. TasuyaN. Do you recall a time when you obtained a copy of
Johnny Ray’s first album and announced you were going to play it on
your station?  And at that time had not Bob Clayton obtained this
record from Columbia Records to play as an exclusive ?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir. That was one of those freak situations
where he had an exclusive album, and unknown to everybody it was
also available in the stores at that time. So I went down to the store
and I bought a copy, and I started to announce on the air that we
were going to play it at the same time. That is when the pressure
began. WIIDII apparently called Columbia Records and told
them—however they told them—that they did not want us to play it.
And then a delegation from Columbia Records came u b to WORL
and begged us not to play the album. I said, “Why ?”  You have an
album.” You want the thing promoted. Why should you ask s not
to play an album and reserve the exclusive right for one station 2
Of course, I did it tongue in cheek, because we had been living with
the situation for quite awhile. And they finally got us to agree that
we would allow Clayton to go on the air for one-half hour and play
all the music, and we would not begin the first selection unti] that
half hour had gone by.

1 do not know if you are interested, but we were selling the album
on the air at that time. WHDH had a tie-in with Promotion Music
Co., which is a record store in Boston, and we were tied in with the
Cray Music Co. And with all their strength and power, this was
actually the breaking point. He sold 9 albums and we sold 243,
From that point on we started to command a little more respect from
the distributors and the exclusive thing slowly began to fall apart
at the seams,

Mr. Lisuman. How did you get around this situation during the
first half hour?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, that was what we call creative programing.
I decided that I would talk for 30 minutes and tell the g ohnny Ray
life story. And believe me, he could not have lived all the things
that I talked about.

Mr. Lisiman. Did you interview Johmny Ray by longdistance
telephone over the air?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, I did. I got him backstage at one of the the-
aters in Washington and I had him do one line introduction to the
songs I subsequently played.
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Mr. Lismyay. Isn't it true after that incident that the practice
of exclusives on WHDH ended ?

Mr. Prescorr. Slowly. Not entirely—but we began to win the
confidence of the distributors. But the situation for the first 3 years,
anyway, was, if I might use the phrase, the worst form of unfair
competition that T had ever witnessed in radio.

Mr. Lisuaax. Didn’t Bob Clayton also have an exclusive arrange-
ment regarding talent, whereby he rohibited the appearance of
artists on his show who had previous{)y appeared on a rival station
in Boston?

Mr. Prescort. Yes, sir. A lot of stars would come up to me and
say, “Look, please understand. I want to be your frieng. But if I
go on your show first, or within 6 hours after I appear on his show
I am going to get into a lot of trouble.” As a result of that, most of
the stars for the first 3 years of WORL’s newborn existing life ig-
nored the station. We could not get any interviews, we could not
get any stars, and we could not get any help, because they all favored
WDHD. They were afraid of the threats.

Mr. LisiiaraN. Mr. Prescott, do you recall that Arnie Rosen, rec-
ord librarian at WBZ, put the record “Growing Love” on the top 50
IIist i?:'or Ilarry Weiss, a record promotion man, with Music Suppliers,

ne.?

Mr. Prescorr. Yes, sir, I remember the record being listed on the
top 50. And I often wondered why, because I did not feel it was a
hit at that time. In fact, we had conversations about it.

Mr. Lisiman. And did you have a disagreement with Mr. Weiss
over the record?

Mr. Prescorr. Well, T had a disagreement with him and the li-
brarian because, as I say, it was a hit record to me, or according to
my standards, and I did not even like the record, and I did not want
to play the record. But being on the top 50, of course I was forced to.

Mr. g;ISHI\[AN. Did Mr. Weiss ever pay you any money to play that
record ¢

Mr. Prescorr. Well, the strange situation was, and it refers back to
what I said, I was receiving payola from Music Suppliers, but the
right that I had reserved for myself to select what I wanted to play
was obvious in this particular situation. This was one of the records
that I did not want to play, because I did not like it, and I did not feel
it was a good record.

Mr. Lisiatan. Well, you were aware that Musie Suppliers, Inc., had
an interest in this record, and for that reason they were having it
plugged and “hyped” on lists around Boston ?

Mr. PrescorT. Yes, Sir.

Mr, Lisiax. Now, what does “hyped” mean in the trade?

Mr. Prescort. Well, there are many ways to hype a record. It
seems that there is always a new reason or a new way born to hype a
record, depending upon the prevailing situations. When the top 40
lists came into popularity, somebody got the idea that we ought to poll
the record stores. We would take 20 key record stores and ask them
what their best selling records were, and by this you could compute
what the top 40 songs were. But of course distributors and record
companies find a way so they would walk into a record store and say
to a man, “Well, here are 10 free records, and all you have to buy is 2.
But make sure you get it on the list.”
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So when a radio station would call a record store, because of the
fact that they got 10 free records, and would realize a bigger profit,
they would say this is one of their best-selling records. gﬁle record
may not have even been played on the air yet. But it was one of their
best-selling records. So this is the way you could hype a record
throngh a retail outfit, because the radio stations were now using retail
outfits to form their survey.

Mr. Lisiiman. And would hyping lead to freebies sometimes?

Mr. Prescorr. I think freebies are a necessary part of hyping.

Mr. Lisuman. Well, would you describe what are meant by free-
bies?

Mr. Prescorr. What we just talked about—giving free records to
induce the listing or the featuring or the playing in any area of a par-
ticular song.

Mr. Lisuyax. Now, Music Suppliers pushed this record “Growing
Love” at the record stores they serviced.

Mr. Prescort. Yes,sir. Asa matter of fact, I would like to add one
more point. The record business changed, too, in anoth